ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS & TECHNOLOGY
MINUTES

of the

 FULL BOARD  MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

HELD ON APRIL 22, 2003

In the Board Room, South Campus, 2000 Talbot Road, West, Windsor, Ontario at 6:30 p.m.

PRESENT:




Mr. J. Belanger 



Ms. K. Bevan



Mr. L. Browning



Mr. B. Cutler



Mr. R. Feldmann, Vice-Chair, via proxy



Ms. D. Livneh



Mr. R. Marentette



Ms. L. McGeachy Schultz, Chair


Mr. R. McMaster



Ms. C. Pare



Ms. K. Pitre



Mr. R. Pollock, via proxy



Mr. M. Vourakes



Ms. P. Williams, via proxy



Dr. J. Strasser, President



Also Present:



Ms. P. Abbott, Support Staff Observer

Mr. L. Carlone, Director, Financial Services

Mr. G. Docherty, Vice-President, Academic



Mr. R. Erwin, Administrative Staff Observer



Mr. D. France, Manager, SRC



Ms. P. France, CIO & Corporate Secretary



Ms. S. Garant, Secretary, Board of Governors



Mr. P. Hallahan, Observer, Retirees Association



Ms. J. Harris, Executive Director, Student Support Systems



Ms. A. Hetherington, Director, Marketing



Mr. L. Iversen, Faculty Observer

Mr. J. Lawrence, Director, Innovation, Community & Corporate Training, Thames Campus



Ms. L. Logan, Vice-President, Finance & Corporate Services



Mr. E. Maurice, Manager, Accounting/Budget



Mr. D. White, FCEM, Project Coordinator

Mr. J. Wilson, Director, Community & CorporateTraining-Windsor

ABSENT:




Ms. M. Bearfoot-Jones


A quorum of the Board of Governors being present and the Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared to be regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘ A ‘.

1.0 ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND DECLARATION OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST



The Chair announced the following amendments to the 

agenda: SARS update, as Item 3.5  and the removal of Item 4.1, The Cost 

of Governance.


There were no declarations of conflict of interest.   It was then,

RESOLVED THAT the agenda



be adopted as amended.



A Board member requested that in response to an earlier request, 

an agenda item titled, Administration’s Approach to the “ Sick Building 

Syndrome ”, be added to the next Full Board Agenda.




2.0.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE MARCH 25, 2003, FULL BOARD MEETING



Hearing of no omissions or changes, the Board 





RESOLVED THAT the Minutes





of the March 25, 2003, Full Board

meeting, be approved as circulated.

At this time, Board Chair, Lynn McGeachy Schultz read a thank you letter to the Board, from athletic award recipient, Darlene Sleeth.  A copy of this letter is attached to the minutes as Item 2.0.

3.0 APPROVAL & EDUCATION ITEMS

The Chair requested reports or information items from the constituent representatives present.

Mr. P. Hallahan representing the Retirees Association addressed the Board and guests at this time.  He indicated that 300 retirees make up the association.  He added that the retirees have four areas of focus, which are;

· Viability of programs

· Curriculum development

· Retirees as possible Teaching Assistants

· St. Clair artworks inventory disc archive

The association was responsible for the 35th Annual St. Clair Anniversary publication.  Currently the group is working on compiling an inventory of College memorabilia, e.g. plaques, jackets, etc. for future display/exhibit.

Mr. Hallahan thanked the Office of the President and the Foundation Office for their continued support of the retirees in their endeavors.




3.1 Request for New Program Approval – Dementia Studies - Multidiscipline

This program comes to the Board based on the Algonquin College model.  By purchasing their existing curriculum, the College will save development costs.




When asked by a Board member about how many students

would be in the program, the response from administration was based on the Advisory Committee projection of approximately thirty (30) students.  

Mr. J. Wilson indicated that this program has the endorsement of the Health Care community, and that it is the feeling of the Advisory Committee that there would be a bank of perspective students to fill the program for at least the next three to four-year period.  

In response to a Board member’s question on delivery mode, Mr. J. Wilson responded that this program would be best served by a part-time delivery. 


Mr. Wilson thanked Ms. Irene Moore for her valued assistance in preparing the background information.




RESOLVED THAT the Dementia 




Studies – Multidiscipline program be approved,




as amended.

3.2 Request for New Program Approval – Nail Technician

After discussion and amendments to the total program hours, from 300 to174, it was

RESOLVED THAT the Part-Time Certificate program, Nail Technician, be

Approved.




3.3 Request for New Program Approval – Esthetics  Practitioner

It was stated that this part-time certificate program will replace the existing Esthetics program, with a practical component built in.  Mr. J. Wilson responded to a governor’s question with respect to job placement, indicating that 90% of students who complete this program find jobs in health spas, resorts, beauty parlors, etc.

RESOLVED THAT the

Esthetics Practitioner program be

approved as amended for the Fall

2003 term.

3.4 Academic Plan

Mr. G. Docherty presented the Academic Plan to the Board with a PowerPoint presentation, for information purposes.

He explained to the Board that with the Double Cohort 38,000 students, provincially, are seeking a post-secondary education.  


Mr. Docherty pointed out that for 2003, there are three categories of programs the College can accommodate.  These include:

1. Capped Programs

Those over-subscribed programs whose limits are pre-determined. (due to lab space, ministry caps, etc.) and total numbers of students are limited.




2. Hot Spots

Programs such as Journalism, Advertising, Medical Laboratory, Chef Training, Business, fall into this category.  With additional space, increases to these areas could be accommodated.

3. Expected Increases

Market studies point to increases in the areas of Automotive Product Design, Architecture, Landscape, etc.  These programs, however, demand a specifically qualified faculty, in order to teach in these subject areas.



Mr. Docherty explained that one of the main challenges facing 

the College, is the number of faculty that may choose to retire and finding their replacements. At St. Clair College, 69 of 256 faculty members are

eligible to retire.  This factor will certainly challenge the College to maintain

academic excellence.  Historically, under-funding of the community colleges has presented many obstacles and over the years has taken its toll.  Colleges have been forced to maintain a balanced budget, seek alternative funding solutions and yet maintain standards that keep students in school and attract new students. 

In closing, Mr. Docherty stated five goals outlined in the academic plan.

· High quality courses

· including program renewal

· new programs such as speech pathology,

Community Studies

· Plastics Technician – part-time certificate

· Enhanced teaching/learning environments

· Academic facilities updated

· Centers of excellence (e.g. Hospitality, Huron Lodge)

· Increased retention

· Recreation complex (Thames Campus)

· Core Business strongly identified




· Maximize Opportunities

· Courses offered via distance education, etc. (alternate delivery)

· Enhance Image & reputation

· Web site updates/improvements

· Partnerships (further development)

One Board member asked Mr. Docherty how the College was coping with the Collaborative Nursing program.  In response, Mr. Docherty informed the Board that the College had received approximately 120 applicants to date.  Along with the University of Windsor, other potential partners are also being considered.

Board member, Ms. D. Livneh expressed her thanks to Mr. Docherty for his presentation and inquired whether or not the goals of the plan were consistent with the Board philosophy of program excellence.  Dr. Strasser interjected that the Board philosophy was implied, although not specifically noted.  He also added that work was underway to develop a template for the academic plan, and the Board member’s point would be incorporated into that template.

In relation to co-op fees, Board member, Mr. R. Marentette enquired if students are refunded if a co-op employer is not provided.  Ms. Harris responded that there is a $75.00 ($275.00 total co-op fee) administrative fee that is held back and not refunded to the student.  This money doesn’t in any way defray the cost to the College for providing the co-op experience to the student, according to Ms. Harris.  The College assumes the liability of the students while in their co-op term.  She further explained that most colleges in the system do not refund any portion of the co-op fees charged.  

In response to a governor’s suggestion, Mr. Docherty agreed to provide a copy of the plan to both faculty and support union presidents, for information, and he agreed to do so.




When asked by a Board member whether the college has explored the possibility of offering course registration, in lieu of program registration, Mr. Docherty replied in the affirmative.  He added that the college is looking at steps to afford shift workers the opportunity to continue their educational endeavors, by providing more flexible hours of delivery.   

Another member questioned the course hour differences between courses offered during the day opposed to evening delivery,

and Dr. Strasser indicated that content and course lengths will be adjusted to achieve a consistency of course offerings.


One Board member enquired whether the College was investigating any off-site locations, in the event of space shortfalls.   Dr. Strasser and Mr. Docherty assured the member that the Public School Board is willing to offer space, if required.  In answer to Mr. Browning’s question related to college funding issues, the President indicated that the COP (Committee of Presidents) is constantly working through ACAATO in serving as advocates to appeal to the ministry.  He added that the colleges would like to see parity with the universities, since they are behind $2500.00 per student in funding dollars.  


Board member, Mr. B. Cutler asked where the College saw itself in 5 to10 years time with respect to projected enrollments.  Mr. Docherty responded that the student base would probably consist of  more adult learners.  The colleges see themselves focusing, in the future, on training initiatives within the workforce to raise skill levels and respond to industry’s ever-increasing demands.  Mr. Docherty further commented that he foresees more sophisticated forecasting models in use, in the not too distant future.


Upon closing, Mr. Docherty recognized Ms. A. Hetherington for assisting him with the presentation and providing her expertise.

A copy of the Power-Point presentation by Mr. Docherty is attached to the minutes as Item 3.4.





3.5
SARS Update


Ms. J. Harris provided the Board with an update on the 

measures the College has instituted in response to the SARS situation.  


She indicated that she has local and provincial health contacts

who keep her abreast of safety measures being taken to control the possible spread of this disease.   Current information indicates that our Doctor and nurse, on campus, are taking precautions by monitoring students, as they come in, but to date, there has been no recorded case(s) of SARS  in the Windsor area.   Notices have been posted at all campus locations, advising staff and students to wash their hands thoroughly and consideration to travel destinations that may pose possible risks.  

For international students who are coming to the College, we have requested that immigration allow students to come to the city 

ten days before classes actually start.  The College cannot deny 

entry.  Immigration has asked for a ten-day, self-imposed quarantine 

by anyone entering the country.  

Mr. Docherty further added, for the Board’s information, that those students who had been removed from their clinical settings, as a 

precaution, have since been allowed back into those settings, in order to continue training.


When one Board member questioned if the College had any health professionals on campus, he was assured that a part-time Doctor and full-time nurse were on campus.  They have been performing routine screening, taking temperatures and asking students to complete questionnaires, as they come to the College’s Health Office.




4.0 POLICY ISSUES

4.1 Cost of Governance Policy

This agenda was moved and discussed at the In-Camera meeting.

5.0
MONITORING REPORTS
5.1 FCEM Update

Mr. Dan White made a Power-Point presentation to the Board with information on the latest developments associated with the FCEM project.

In his presentation, Mr. White apprised the Board that the main challenge facing us, is the ever-increasing demand for a highly skilled workforce.  He noted that the Windsor/Essex County region has a larger GNP than the province of Manitoba.

The following is a list of the Strategic Directions related to the FCEM:

· Since the equipment is new, faculty must be trained to work with it prior to teaching.  As part of the purchasing package, the vendors have agreed to provide proper training to our faculty.  This is also a cost-saving measure, in that the College won’t have to pay separately for training.

· Pre-Apprenticeship Program

· this could result in a possible four-year degree

program

· Enhance existing programs with an infusion of more equipment for development of new skills as required

· Partnerships with Vendors

· 11 CNC machines

· faculty & students working with 5 axis machining

· CNC Graphite Machining Centre

· CNC Wire & Die Sinker EDM’s

· Crane used to teach changing of moulds (installation etc.)

· Partnerships

-    Iscar Tooling

· Valenite-Sandvik

· Commonwealth Oils

· Cincinatti Machines

· Future focus on simulating industrial environment

Mr. White noted that the College is also looking forward to implementing the Bachelor of Applied Technology Degree in Industrial Management, previously approved by the College Board and Ministry of Education and Training, Colleges and Universities.

The Chair expressed her thanks, on behalf of the Board, to Mr. White, for the update.




A copy of Mr. White’s presentation is attached as Item 5.1 of

the minutes.

5.2 2003-2004 Financial Plan

Ms. L. Logan presented the 2003-2004 Financial Plan to the Board.  She prefaced her presentation by saying that since current enrollment trends are based on 1999 – 2000 and 2000 – 2001 enrollments, the Financial Plan being presented was based on audited projection numbers, which would be more realistic.  

The 2004/2005 funding mechanism may change where enrollments will be based on target agreements.

Ms. Logan informed the Board that the bottom line of this plan is that the budget is balanced, with a total of $2.3M surplus in reserves.

With an increase in College enrollment of 14%, the recent provincial budget announcement is below those grants proposed for both universities and high schools.




The Colleges Quality Assurance fund will result in colleges receiving 50% of what was originally requested, through various advocacy campaigns, approximately $60M instead of the requested $127M.  There has been no modification made to that grant, as yet.

There will be special funding allocated for colleges offering the collaborative nursing programs, which will include equipment and a renewal fund of approximately $450,000.00.

Ms. Logan also pointed out that the Provincial Budget which was announced promised a Student Opportunity Trust Fund to support students in financial need.

Ms. Logan further explained changes to the revenue portion of the budget.  Expenditures associated with the FCEM are on line with projections, however, now that the structure is in place, the utility costs associated with the facility are $700,000.00, in additional operating costs to the College.  

Other added costs, as a result of the Double Cohort impact, are salary costs related to contract negotiations with Support and Faculty groups, whose contracts expire the end of August.  


Of course, she explained, there are the normal risk elements involved with the budget. Those risks include, low enrollment levels, no capital allocations for deferred maintenance, and lower than anticipated MTCU funding announcements.



In closing, Ms. Logan remarked that the reserves have been unchanged over the last few years, with the reserve levels at $2.3M as predicted.  These funds will be maintained through the 2003/2004 fiscal years.


At this time Ms. Harris pointed out a few changes related to

 the Student Fee Structure.


Following questions from the Board, it was



RESOLVED THAT the 2003/2004

Financial Plan be approved, in principle,

and that corrections be made, in the Student

Fee Structure section and those revisions be

attached as Item 5.2 of the minutes.

6.0
DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING
The next full Board meeting is scheduled for May 27, 2003, in Windsor.  At this time, if time permits, the Board will be given a tour of the recently completed FCEM.
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